RESEARCH ARTICLE



State-Run Dating Apps: Are They Morally Desirable?

Bouke de Vries¹

Received: 3 July 2023 / Accepted: 13 February 2024 $\ensuremath{\textcircled{O}}$ The Author(s) 2024

Abstract

In a bid to boost fertility levels, Iran and Japan have recently launched their own dating apps, with more countries likely to follow. The aim of this article is to consider whether state-run dating apps are morally desirable, which is a question that has not received any scholarly attention. It finds that such apps have at least two benefits that collectively, if not individually, render their introduction to be welcomed provided certain conditions are met. These benefits are that they are better placed than commercial dating apps such as Tinder, Bumble, and Badoo to (i) help people find lasting love and to (ii) protect individuals from spending too much money and/or time on online dating. Several objections are discussed and shown to be unconvincing as arguments against state-run dating apps *tout court*, including the objection that for states to offer their own dating apps is unduly expensive; the objection that it gives them too much power; and the objection that they should invest in creating offline opportunities for meeting potential partners instead.

Keywords Dating apps · Love · Romantic relationships · Tinder · Grindr · Gamification · Addiction · Birth rates · States · Political philosophy

1 Introduction

A lot of early-stage dating has moved to dating apps, which are smartphone programmes used for making initial contact with potential romantic partners and/or partners for casual sex that differ from traditional dating websites in that they track users' geographical locations; feature user profiles that are heavily picture-based as opposed to text-based; and require individuals to evaluate these profiles by either swiping left to express a lack of interest in someone (dislike) or right to express interest (like), whereby users who mutually like each other's profiles (a phenomenon known as 'matching') become able to communicate through the app's chat function (Rosenfeld, 2018; Schwartz & Velotta, 2018). For example, almost half of young US

Bouke de Vries bouke.devries@ugent.be

¹ Department of Philosophy, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

adults aged 18-29 reports having used a dating app (Pew Research Center, 2020), whereas in the United Kingdom, it was found that even before the COVID-19 pandemic during which the use of online dating services increased (Wiederhold, 2021), more relationships among 18-35 year olds were initiated online (23%) than were initiated at work (20%); via a mutual friend (19%); or at a bar, pub, or club (17%) (Sasidhara et al., 2018). Given their already considerable and rising popularity – for example, it is estimated that by 2035, more British couples will have met on dating apps than in real life (Sasidhara et al., 2018) – it should come as no surprise that states with below-replacement fertility have started to take an interest in these apps and that Iran and Japan now offer their own dating apps in a bid to raise the national birth rate (Reuters, 2021a; The Economist, 2019).

In this article, my aim is to consider whether state-run dating apps are morally desirable, which is a question has not received any scholarly attention.¹ I find that such apps have at least two benefits that together, if not individually, render their introduction to be welcomed provided certain conditions are met. (Whether these conditions are, or could foreseeably be, met within various contemporary societies requires in-depth empirical research that I cannot begin to undertake here; that said, I am reasonably optimistic that the answer is affirmative for those with strong institutional and legal safeguards against abuses of governmental power, such as the Scandinavian countries.) These benefits are that state-run dating apps are better placed than commercial dating apps such as Tinder, Bumble, and Badoo to (i) help people find lasting love and to (ii) protect individuals from spending too much money and/or time on online dating (sections 2and 3). Several objections are discussed and shown to be unconvincing as arguments against state-run dating apps tout court, including the objection that for states to offer their own dating apps is unduly expensive; the objection that offering such apps gives them too much power; and the objection that they should invest in creating offline opportunities for meeting potential partners instead (section 4). The final section concludes (section 5).

2 Problems with Commercial Dating Apps

To start our investigation, we should begin by noting that it is far from evident that there are ever contexts where states should be offering their own dating apps as I believe there are. Given that the development and maintenance of such apps

¹ More generally, the topic of online dating is one that has been largely neglected by philosophers. To date, there are only four philosophical publications on this topic. One of these concerns an article by Nader (2020), who argues that there is compelling reason to think that even when commercial dating apps do not allow users to select people on the basis of their ethnicity or race as e.g. Grindr did until a few years ago (BBC, 2020), they are still likely to be presented with ethnically and racially biases recommendations – one that favor white people in particular – based on the collaborative filtering algorithms that many of these apps employ. Another concerns an article by Lexie Unhjem et al. (2021), who explore ethical issues pertaining to the use of dating apps by mental health professionals, such as in-app encounters with clients. The remaining publications consist of a book chapter by (Klincewicz et al., 2022), which details a range of morally salient impacts of dating apps, and an article by myself (self-citation omitted), which defends legal restrictions on the sale of visibility boosts on dating apps.

consumes resources that could be spent on things like policing, housing, and education or simply be left to tax-payers to spend as they see fit and that there currently exists a range of commercially-owned dating apps (e.g. Tinder, Bumble, Match.com, OK Cupid, Badoo, HappyPancakes), for states to make their own dating apps available may be deemed a waste of public resources. This section begins to question this notion by suggesting that there are at least two major problems plaguing commercial dating-apps. In the next sections, I will then go on to argue that state-run dating apps are less susceptible to these problems, before proposing that the distinct challenges raised by such apps do not always seem fatal.

2.1 Gratuitous Prolongments of People's Search for Love

One of the problems with commercial dating apps is that although their algorithms are kept secret (Klincewicz et al., 2022; Schwartz & Velotta, 2018, p. 127), there are strong grounds for suspecting that they are not optimized for helping users find lasting love, which many are seeking on their platforms despite apps such as Tinder having somewhat of a reputation for being solely about hook-ups (Timmermans & De Caluwé, 2017). To appreciate this, three observations are in order. The first is that that there are handsome profits to be made within the dating app-market, whose total revenue has grown continuously since 2015 and is estimated to have reached almost 5 billion USD in 2022 (Curry, 2023). The second observation is that being commercial entities, dating apps companies participate in this market to turn a profit whatever other objectives they might have, which many of them do. For example, Bumble is estimated to have a revenue of circa 3.4 million USD per 1 million users ahead of Tinder at circa 3.0 million and Grindr at circa 2.9 million (Morahan, 2023). The third observation is that this objective is undermined when users establish romantic relationships. This is because once such relationships are forged, many people delete their account and thereby reduce the revenue that is generated through one or more of the following sources:

The sale of premium membership fees. The level of these fees tends to vary depending on factors such as the type of membership that is bought, the duration of the membership, and the median income of the country in which it is bought (Consumers International, 2022). In the US, premium membership fees for Tinder, which is the most widely used dating app in the world with an estimated 75 million monthly active users (World Population Review, 2023), can be anywhere between 7,99 USD (Tinder plus) and 29,99 USD (Tinder Platinum) for a one-month subscription (VidaSelect, 2023), but might rise to 500 USD in the future as the company announced in 2023 that it was developing a new subscription for the most affluent of users (Tinder Vault) (Neuts, 2023). Benefits of premium memberships might include, but are not necessarily limited to, a higher number of profiles that one can see and/or like; the ability to see which other users liked one's profile without having to like their profiles first; the ability to contact other users without having to match first; the ability to backtrack in case one disliked a profile by mistake; the ability to use more fine-grained search criteria; the ability to use more fine-grained search criteria; the ability

to use a limited number of visibility boosts that temporarily show one's profile to a higher number of users; the ability to contact matches beyond a given time-limit;² and the removal of adds (Beck, 2021; Klincewicz et al., 2022; Schwartz & Velotta, 2018; Vágó, 2022).

- The sale of add-ons that according to dating app companies can aid users in their quest for love and/or hook ups. Visibility boosts are one example of such add-ons, which in addition to being included in premium memberships by dating apps such as Tinder and Bumble are often sold separately. For instance, in the US, Tinder sells 'Boosts' that allow you to 'be one of the top profiles in your area for 30 minutes' and to 'get up to 10x more profile views while boosting' for 8 USD (*Boost*, n.d.) as well as 'Super Boosts' that make it possible for you to 'cut to the front and be seen by up to 100x more potential matches' during a 180 minute-period for 30 USD (*Super Boost*, n.d.) (Branson, 2023c). Another popular type of add-on are so-called 'superlikes', which enable users to signal that they are especially interested in someone's profile (Tseng, 2022). They are sold by Tinder for roughly one USD per like with prices being somewhat lower for those who buy them in packages (Branson, 2023a, 2023b, 2023c), whereas Bumble also offers superlike subscriptions that range from a weekly subscription of 8 USD to a lifetime subscription of 139.90 USD (Branson, 2023a).
- The sale of user-data to third parties. A 2020 report found that several of the most popular dating app companies, including Tinder, OKCupid, and Grinder, have been selling personal data of Android-users to other companies, which included information about, *inter alia*, users' sexual orientations, political views, drug-use histories, and real-time locations (Forbruker, 2020).³
- The sale of advertising space. While dating app companies such as Tinder and Bumble claim that advertising accounts for a comparatively small portion of their profits (Goldfine, 2021), other companies are known to rely more heavily on it. For example, Happy Pancake, one of the largest dating apps in Sweden, does not have paid subscriptions or add-ons and reportedly derives most of its revenue from adverts (Appscrip, 2022).⁴

What is pertinent for us is that the fact that these forms of revenue account for the large majority of profits within the dating app industry (Klincewicz et al., 2022) and all depend on people actively using dating apps makes it highly probable that, notwithstanding the secrecy surrounding their algorithms, many of these apps are designed to gratuitously prolong people's search for lasting love (cf. First, 2018, pp.

² For example, Bumble requires users to send their first message within 24 hours of matching.

³ In some countries, this practice was found to have broken domestic privacy laws. For example, in 2022, Grindr was fined 7.7 million USD by Norwegian regulator Datatilsynet for selling sensitive use data (Arntz, 2021).

⁴ Besides these relatively direct forms of revenue loss, for people to cease using dating apps might affect the profitability of their owner companies in a more indirect way. This occurs when membership attrition renders their apps less attractive for both existing users and potential future ones due to there being fewer individuals to match with, which might lead to a further reduction in membership rates and thus initiate – from the perspective of these companies – a vicious circle.

548–549; Klincewicz et al., 2022, p. 560). By 'gratuitously' I here mean means that love-seeking users are kept on the app longer than they would be if, drawing on the vast amounts of personal data that is being collected by the owner companies, these companies presented them with profiles and profile orderings that were optimized for the goal of forging stable romantic relationships.

One direct piece evidence of such unnecessary prolongments is provided by reports of dating app companies using deception to maintain user engagement, for example by deploying fake profiles operated by chatbots or by their paying real individuals (usually women) to feign interest in specific users (usually men) (Gieselmann & Rasch, 2021; Hu et al., 2021; Porter, 2022). However, even when no deception is being used, there are ways in which such companies can, and most likely do, gratuitously extend many people's quest for lasting love, which may include intentionally presenting them with profiles of individuals with whom they are unlikely to establish (long-term) romantic relationships and showing promising profiles to them at inconvenient times, such as when they have little time to go on dates or when they have just started to chat to or date with another, less suitable person.⁵

At this point, it should be asked: why care about people's quest for lasting love being made longer than they would if their dating apps were optimized for finding lasting love? Whereas there are different reasons (more will be discussed in the next section), the one I want to concentrate on here is that gratuitously prolonging such quests for years or even months can, and often will, have considerable costs for them personally. To appreciate this, it should be observed that romantic relationships on average have a significant positive impact on people's wellbeing, including that of women (Chen et al., 2023; Ge et al., 2020; Londero-Santos et al., 2021), with some studies finding that married people enjoy a 30 percentage point happiness advantage over their unmarried counterparts (Peltzman, 2023). Besides providing us with valuable goods such as emotional and physical intimacy (cf. Helm, 2021), such relationships constitute a major buffer against chronic loneliness (Dykstra & Fokkema, 2007; Flora & Segrin, 2000; Luhmann & Hawkley, 2016), which is important given that chronic loneliness contributes to depression (Cacioppo et al., 2010); dementia (Holwerda et al., 2012); and poor physical health (Aanes et al., 2010) and is a widespread phenomenon. For example, even prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, surveys from Europe and North-America reported that 20 to 35 percent of adults between the ages of 65 and 79 said that they are frequently lonely, a figure that goes up to 40-50 percent among those aged 80 and above (Dykstra, 2009). What follows is that although being in a long-term relationship is not everyone's path to happiness and, even if it is, some individuals are worse off within their current relationship than they would be if they were

⁵ Lest I be misunderstood, I am not denying that dating app-companies also have *pro tanto* interests in users finding lasting love. If no one ever did, their apps could come to be regarded as ineffective or simply as inefficient, which might undermine people's willingness to sign up to them and be active on their platforms (thereby reducing revenue generated through advertising and the sale of user-data to third party companies) along with the willingness of users to pay for premium memberships and various add-ons. Rather than arguing that dating app companies are *always* seeking to maximize membership retention at the expense of people' chances of finding lasting love, my claim here is more modest, namely that there are compelling reasons to expect that in a large number of cases, the search for such love is deliberately being extended even if there are limits to how far these companies try to extend it.

single – think, for instance of those caught in abusive relationships (NCADV, 2020) – the considerable value that such relationships have for many *provide strong reasons for wanting people to have access to dating apps that are optimized for helping them to establish long-term relationships*⁶ even if these reasons are conditional on some of the ills associated with said relationships being addressed by e.g. ensuring that people have adequate opportunities to report domestic abuse and are entitled to equitable divorce arrangements.

2.1.1 Overspending Money and Time

The other problem with commercial dating apps I wish to zero in on – there might be more – is that their design poses a substantial risk that at least some users will spend too much money and/or time on their platforms. The risk of overspending money, understood as devoting a larger share of one's income to online dating than one can afford taking into account one's basic needs (e.g. housing, food, medicine), is best illustrated by the ability of users on most of these apps to purchase visibility boosts whose cost can take a hefty financial toll of users that quickly exceed those of a premium membership. For example, if an American Tinder user were to purchase only two superboosts a month at 30 USD each, they will already pay double the price of the most premium membership (platinum) which is also roughly 30 USD. Since such a boost only last 180 minutes, there is nothing stopping such a user from spending hundreds or even thousands, of Dollars on such boosts every single month.

Now, although I am unaware of any empirical research into the amounts of money spend on boosting by different groups of users, there is every reason to worry that some users are spending more on this type of add-on on than is good for them. For as I discuss in more detail elsewhere (self-citation omitted), the use of visibility boosts meets all the criteria for being a (non-conventional) form of gambling defined as 'the act of wagering or betting money or something of value on an event with an uncertain outcome with the intent to win more money or things of value than was wagered' (Winters et al., 2012, p. 18). Not only can buyers of such boosts win something that has value to them, namely additional likes that are marked on dating apps such as Tinder and Bumble with small icons to ensure that users know it was the visibility boost that landed them the like, how many additional likes they receive (if any) tends to vary from one boost to the next ([Guys] How Many Matches Do You Get from a Boost?, 2018), which is a phenomenon known as 'variable reinforcement' that plays a key role in causing addiction (M. Brooks, 2019). In fact, a closer look reveals that the use of visibility boosts is structurally similar to the most addictive forms of gambling such as slot machine games and the use of loot boxes, which are digital containers of randomized virtual items such as virtual football players and virtual weaponry whose sale has recently been found to have broken anti-gambling legislation in Belgium (Drummond et al., 2020, p. 986; Kansspel Comissie, 2018), by virtue of having low event horizons (i.e. people quickly find out whether

⁶ This is true especially when we consider that such relationships also have important societal benefits about which I will say more in the next section.

their wager was successful) (Harris et al., 2021; Linnet et al., 2010).⁷ However, it is not just those with proclivities for developing gambling addictions who are at risk of overspending on visibility boosts and other add-ons such as superlikes (the costs of which can also add up, with Tinder charging roughly 1 USD per like and Bumble selling superlike subscription for 8 USD per week). The same is true of users who are lonely, as studies show that loneliness combined with a preference for online communication is conducive to compulsive dating app-use (Coduto et al., 2020), as well as of the sizable group of individuals who report using dating apps to receive validation from other users (Alexopoulos et al., 2020; Timmermans & De Caluwé, 2017).⁸

In addition to raising financial risks for certain types of users, then, commercial dating apps seem to be designed in ways that cause certain users to spend *too much time* on their platforms.⁹ By 'too much time', I here mean that someone is active on such apps for a greater number of hours than they want to upon reflection and/ or than serves their mental health (and research by Her and Timmermans (2021) indicates that people's wellbeing tends to be compromised by extensive dating app-use), which is a fate that seems to have befallen many. For example, both Tinder and Badoo report that, on average, their users spend circa 90 minutes a day on their apps divided over 10/11 log-ins (Badoo, 2016; Thomas et al., 2023), with some surveys suggesting that dating-app addiction is a widespread phenomenon (Eharmony, 2023). What is apposite for us is that rather than being an inevitable side-effect of dating apps, commercial dating apps *actively promote such excessive use* by gamifying their apps and incorporating non-conventional forms of gambling into their design such as the aforementioned use of visibility boosts (Abolfathi & Santamaria, 2020; de Vries, 2023; Klincewicz et al., 2022, pp. 556–559).¹⁰

3 Comparative Benefits of State-run Dating Apps

Of course, just because there are problems associated with commercial dating apps, it does not follow that state-run dating apps are ever desirable. To establish this conclusion, one other thing that needs to be shown is that *such apps are more likely to stay clear of these problems than their commercial counterparts*, which will be the aim of the current section.

⁷ Notice that the fact that, unlike slot machine games, visibility boosts lack monetary prices does not preclude people from developing addictions to them. Perhaps the best way of illustrating this is to observe that loot boxes do not generally have monetary prizes or prizes that can be converted to money either yet have been shown to be highly addictive to a subset of buyers nonetheless (e.g. Brady & Prentice, 2021; G. A. Brooks & Clark, 2019; Drummond & Sauer, 2018; Zendle & Cairns, 2019).

⁸ For example, one young woman describes how her 'sociopathic curiosity and appetite for constant validation is fueled by Tinder's addictive function,' which as she explains has led her to develop a habit of 'consuming hundreds of profiles on boring journeys or in queues for a slow barista' (quoted in Kent, 2015).
⁹ Of course, this distinction might not be entirely neat if we accept the dictum that 'time is money'.

¹⁰ As one victim of what is sometimes called 'doomswiping' describes the phenomenon, 'I open up the app with some kind of intention... but the swiping just becomes another way to stare at a screen and not think about anything' (Lovine, 2020).

The reason why state-run dating apps appear less vulnerable to the inefficiency problem is that the interests of states and those of dating app users seeking stable romantic relationships are *more aligned* than the interests of dating companies and said love-seeking individuals respectively, which helps to explain why several countries have started to make their own dating apps available. Having witnessed there to be a significant misalignment between the latter already, what is pertinent for present purposes is that the interests of the former seem to largely if not fully converge. Without attempting to offer an exhaustive list of ways in which the formation of stable romantic relationships among members of a society may benefit states, one includes the fact that it can help them to save on healthcare related expenses via the protection that such relationships offer against chronic loneliness, which can take a heavy toll on the public purse. In the UK, for instance, it is estimated that ill health caused by chronic loneliness costs employers £2.5 billion every year (HM Government, 2018), whereas in the US, Medicare is estimated to spend annually an additional \$134 on a socially isolated older adult compared to an older adult who is not socially isolated (AARP Foundation, 2018). Other benefits include the fact that having such relationships increases people's chances of marrying, which has been shown to reduce levels of criminal behavior and aggression among men (Burt et al., 2010; Sampson et al., 2006), as well as their chances of producing offspring, which can counteract the economic harms of below-replacement fertility that many countries across the world are experiencing (Lucero-Prisno III et al., 2022; United Nations, 2020).¹¹ (Notice that these benefits for states exist irrespective of whether we conceive of the state as a corporate entity whose interests can be independent of those of any of its constituent members (List & Pettit, 2011) or as simply the sum of the interest of its officials or perhaps of those of the wider public as public interest theory maintains (Hantke-Domas, 2003). Given that a prosperous economy and social order enhance the state's ability to maintain itself and exercise its power, it looks like the abovementioned consequences will be beneficial to states on both the corporate conception and the conception on which states interests are reducible to the interests of their officials. At the same time, these outcomes are ones that will normally serve the interests of those living within their societies, which would mean that state interests are also promoted on the third conception.)

In response, it might be argued that even if commercial dating apps seek to make profits first and foremost, by selling paid add-ons, they remain better positioned to help users find lasting love than do state-run dating apps that do not offer these functions. This is because, the argument goes, those seeking stable romantic relationships will be able to do things like shine a spotlight on their profiles by boosting; indicate that they are especially interested in particular users by superliking their profiles; and reverse any accidental left-swipes on users who might make for suitable partners, all of which will help them to achieve their goals.

¹¹ Another potential benefit of increases in the number of stable romantic relationships is that they may help to reduce housing shortages, as couples are more likely to live together than singles.

There are two problems with this line of reasoning. One is that it is not evident that offering certain paid add-ons is necessarily in the interest of dating app-users seeking long-term relationships. Consider visibility boosts. Insofar as it is mostly individuals looking for hook-ups and short-term relationships who are purchasing these boosts, it would seem that, although any given user looking for lasting love might stand a better chance of finding a suitable partner by boosting than by refraining from this (I say 'might stand a better chance', as it is conceivable that their willingness to pay for such boosts will cause dating-app providers to try to keep them on their platforms longer in the hope that they will purchase more boosts, for example by showing their profiles to less suitable users; cf. de Vries, 2023), they would be better off still were such boosts completely unavailable as this would raise their per capita visibility. Likewise, if (almost) all users on a given dating app are looking for long-term relationships, using visibility boosts may not lead to an increase in the number of such relationships as they would simply be competing against each other.

However – and this brings us to the other, deeper, problem – even if their dating goals are served by being able to send superlikes, backtrack in case they accidentally disliked a profile, etc., the current argument is predicated on a false dilemma as states could give them such options *for free*. For example, rather than requiring users to pay for bundles of superlikes, they could simply give each user five superlikes per week and always allow backtracking.

Before moving on, I should highlight that *if* it turns out that some items such as superlikes are more likely to be bought by users looking for lasting love, such that offering these items for free is likely to undermine their interests, states could decide to offer said items (and only them) for a fee. Alternatively, or in addition, they could decide to exclusively allow users who have indicated that they are looking for long-term romance to send such likes, as well as bestow other privileges on them to increase the probability that committed relationships will materialize. For instance, they might choose to restrict access to visibility boosts to these individuals or permanently give them at least somewhat greater visibility on the dating app-platform compared to users with other motivations. What apposite for present purposes is that *such measures too* are less likely to be taken by commercial dating app-providers given their comparatively strong financial interests in user retention, lending further credence to the notion that state-run dating apps could be desirable under certain circumstances.

What about the ability of state-run dating apps to avoid the overspending time and money-problem? Here too, I believe that such apps fare better than their commercial counterparts. The reason is that as non-profit organisations, governments lack interests in their inhabitants becoming addicted to dating apps or in them spending huge sums of money on their platforms that they can ill afford. As such, they are less likely to design apps that are (highly) addictive and that include paid add-ons such as visibility boosts and superlikes. Furthermore, even if they decide to include (some of) them, they remain more likely to cap the amount of money that users can spend on said add-ons and to refrain from aggressively marketing these to users as many commercial dating apps do. For example, Tinder sends messages during peak hours telling users that 'now would be a good time to boost', whereas Bumble regularly sends ones proposing that users superlike specific profiles.¹²

Some might say that the mere availability of state-run dating apps without paid add-ons does not stop people from overspending on commercial dating apps. To prevent this, states would need to follow in Iran's footsteps by not simply launching their own dating apps but also banning all private competitors (Reuters, 2021b). But that, it might be plausibly argued, would involve an unacceptable level of state interference with the market.

My rejoinder is that although state-run dating apps are not a panacea against overspending on dating app services as long as commercial dating apps remain available, it does not follow from this that such apps are not needed as a safeguard against this risk. On the contrary, by offering those who do not wish to be tempted to buy visibility boosts, superlikes, etc. a dating app that either does not sell these items to them or one that limits the amount of money that users can spend on them and that refrains from marketing them aggressively, their existence still appears to be an improvement upon the status quo. To bring this out, one might draw an analogy with the presence of supermarkets within a society where either no alcohol is sold or where there are restrictions on the types of alcohol that can be sold (as found in Sweden where supermarkets are forbidden from selling beverages with more than 3.5 percent alcohol) and/or on the places where alcohol can be stored (as found in New Zealand, where its Sale and Supply of Alcohol Act of 2012 prohibits supermarkets from placing alcohol within prominent areas such as check-out counters). Even if there remain opportunities for people within such societies to purchase (hard) alcohol, the availability of these types of supermarkets still seems desirable, as it reduces the amount of self-restraint alcohol addicts must exhibit to avoid indulging their addiction while going about an activity that is important for fulfilling a basic need (the need for adequate nutrition). Similarly, what I am proposing is that the availability of state-run dating apps that either lack paid add-ons or that cap the amount of money that users can spend on said add-ons and regulate how they may be promoted is desirable *even if* there remain commercial dating apps that do not satisfy either disjunct. This is because the availability of such apps makes it significantly easier for people to utilize mobile dating – which in the same way supermarkets have become one of the main way gateways to nutrition has become one of the main gateways to a romantic relationship - without being tempted to overspend on various add-ons, which we saw may be challenging for users with proclivities for addictive gambling as well as for those suffering from intense loneliness and maladaptive needs for external validation.

¹² Another way in which purchases of add-ons can be promoted is by including a small number of them in premium memberships as Tinder and Bumble do with boosts and superlikes, which might create a desire among users to purchase these virtual items separately once they have used them all up. One might liken this strategy to the one used by drug dealers to get people hooked on their supply by giving away free samples to first-time users. One reason for thinking this could be an effective strategy is that the experience of using free versions of dating apps is often made quite miserable by e.g. exposing freemium users to lots of adverts; making it impossible for them to backtrack if they mistakenly disliked a profile; and hiding the profiles of users who liked them while informing them that *some* users swiped right on them (cf. Vágó, 2022).

4 Objections to State-Run Dating Apps and Some Rejoinders

Taking stock, I began this article by suggesting that there are at least two major problems plaguing commercial dating apps, namely that their design seems suboptimal for those seeking lasting love and comes with significant risks of users spending excessive time and/or money on their platforms, before arguing that state-run dating apps are less likely to suffer from these flaws. Yet, to demonstrate that these latter apps are at least sometimes desirable, we must also show there to be no fatal objections to them, which will be the task of the present section. To do so, three objections will be addressed that I consider to be the most promising.

The first of these maintains that it is too expensive for states to develop and maintain their own dating apps, which it was noted consumes resources that could be funnelled to other social goals (e.g. housing, education) or simply be left to taxpayers to spend as they deem fit. The problem with this objection is that even when we set aside the non-financial benefits of introducing the kinds of state-run dating apps defended within the previous section, the costs of these apps are likely to be offset by their expected economic benefits. According to various app-developing companies, the costs of building a dating app range between 25,000 USD for the most basic app to 1,25,000 for an app with all-inclusive features (Chavda, 2023; Crowdbotics, 2023; Mickiewicz, 2020; Saxena, 2022; Shakuro, n.d.), with most estimates being between 50,000 USD and 150,000 USD. As far as maintenance costs - e.g. hosting charges, API integration, bug fixing, IT support - are concerned, software engineer and writer Attila Vágó estimates the total amount to be under 1 USD per user per month, while Maharsi Pancholi, an employee at app-development company Brainvire, puts the figure at 5 percent of the developing costs per annum (Pancholi, 2022). Turning to the potential savings of having dating-apps that are optimized for finding lasting love, I have mentioned already that chronic loneliness, which romantic relationships are one of the best bulwarks against (Dykstra & Fokkema, 2007; Flora & Segrin, 2000; Luhmann & Hawkley, 2016), is estimated to costs UK employers approximately £2.5 billion annually (HM Government, 2018) and that Medicare is estimated to annually spend approximately 134 USD more for each socially isolated older adult compared to an older adult who is not socially isolated (AARP Foundation, 2018). When we add to this the high economic costs of male anti-social behavior which marriage helps to mitigate (López-Sánchez et al., 2019), including that of gender-based violence which according to the European Institute for Gender Equality costs approximately €366 billion a year across the EU (EIGE, 2023), and those of sub-replacement fertility (Lucero-Prisno III et al., 2022), it looks like state-run dating apps will already be cost-effective if they produce very small, and it appears feasible, increases in the number of stable romantic relationships, say of 1 or 2 percent.

Some may concede this but argue that it is *simply too dangerous* for states to have their own dating apps. One risk here is that they will misuse the large amounts of personal information that many users share on these apps. For example, it might be argued that Iran's population would be better off if there were only commercially owned dating apps available, which we saw are currently outlawed within this country, given that its oppressive regime might utilize user-data gathered on the state app to identify and crack down on political dissidents and apostates (apostacy from the Shia faith being a capital offense). Another risk of state-run dating apps is that governments will deploy these apps for objectionable forms of social engineering.¹³ For example, to create or consolidate an apartheid-like system, they could (secretly) design their algorithms in ways that reduce the chances that members of particular ethnic groups will mix. Alternatively, or in addition, they might devise algorithms that lower the probability that political dissidents or disliked sexual and ethnic minorities will reproduce or simply have large families, which would be less radical attempts to prevent certain groups from reproducing than the forced sterilizations that were committed in countries such as Germany, Sweden and the US during parts of the 19th and 20th centuries (e.g.Bashford & Levine, 2010; Reilly, 2015) but still deeply troubling interventions.

My reply is that while these dangers are real, they only establish that states that are likely to put dating apps to *nefarious uses* should avoid becoming or remaining providers of this type of technology. While this might apply to Iran, it is not obvious that it does to states that are reasonably just in that they broadly respect their citizens' individual freedom and equality, as I take it many contemporary liberal democracies do (cf. Rawls, 2001). Furthermore, insofar as significant risks exist even within these societies, there are measures that states can, and I assume should, take to reduce these risks and/or to mitigate the harms of their occurrence so that the relevant dangers become tolerable when set against the large personal and collective benefits that we saw state-run dating apps can have. Such measures include, but are not necessarily limited to:

- Introducing privacy protection laws that limit the state's ability to access and store user-data, such as the EU's General Data Protection Regulation of 2018.
- Enacting transparency laws that require the algorithms of state-run dating apps to be published and to be explained to laypeople (Kim & Routledge, 2022).
- Appointing agents (e.g. ombudsmen, external monitoring bodies) tasked with identifying misuses of state-run dating apps (Reif, 2004).
- Extending legal protections to whistle-blowers (Ceva & Bocchiola, 2019).
- Allowing commercial dating apps to co-exist along state-owned ones¹⁴ to mitigate the harmful effects of misuses of the latter.¹⁵

¹³ I discuss this risk in more detail elsewhere; see (self-citation omitted).

¹⁴ Which, it was noted, Iran does not do.

¹⁵ It is true, as one of the reviewers of this journal has pointed out to me, that certain comparable measures might be taken to address the problems with commercial dating apps as examined in section 2. For example, such apps could be legally required to optimize their algorithms for the purpose of establishing long-term relationships as well as to limit the amount of money and/or time that users are able to spend on their platforms. While some of these measures strike me as defensible (e.g. imposing limits on the amount of money that users can spent on such apps and possibly also the amount of time they can spend on them, although this is more controversial), there seem to remain sufficient grounds for having state-run dating apps in societies where the risks of such apps being utilized for objectionable purposes are sufficiently low. As I discuss in more detail in other work (self-citation omitted), not only is the introduction of state-run apps less intrusive than requiring the algorithms of commercial dating apps to fit certain state-directed goals, such requirements are costly to police and might give governments an excessive amount of power over people's private lives by putting the entire domestic dating app-market under their control. What is more, even if these objections are not fatal, the strong intellectual property rights-protections in Western countries render it unlikely that governments in this part of the world will be able to exert such control anytime soon (Laat, 2022).

A final objection says that rather than making their own dating apps available, state should be *helping their citizens to find romantic partners offline*, for example by subsidizing in-person speed-dating events or by helping to keep afloat venues where most young people would meet until recently, such as discotheques and bars (Marston et al., 2020; Rosenfeld, 2018, p. 201). Some of those who hold this view may do so because they believe that online dating hardly ever results in long-term romantic relationships. Yet, although research on this topic is still in its early stages given the recent pedigree of dating apps, there exist already several studies and surveys suggesting that this belief is mistaken. We saw already that wanting a longterm romantic relationship is among the most common motives of dating-app users even on apps associated with hook-ups, such as Tinder (Timmermans & De Caluwé, 2017), and that that even before to the Covid-19 pandemic, more relationships were initiated online among 18-35 year Brits than anywhere else, with some forecasts suggesting that more British couples will have met on dating apps by 2035 than in real life (Sasidhara et al., 2018). Further evidence against such scepticism about the efficacy of mobile dating is provided by the following studies:

- Selterman and Gideon (2022) found that experiences of romantic attraction in dates that were initiated offline were the same as those initiated on dating apps among a US sample.
- Barrada et al. (2021) found no differences in long-term relationship orientation between those who use dating apps as opposed to those who do not among a Spanish sample.
- Research by Timmermans and Courtois (2018) reports that more than a quarter of Tinder-initiated dates among a Belgian sample led to a committed relationship (Timmermans & Courtois, 2018).
- Potarco (2020) found that non-residential Swiss couples who met through mobile dating have stronger interests in cohabitation than their counterparts who met offline.
- This last study also shows that Swiss couples who met via dating apps more generally do not experience lower relationship satisfaction or life quality than those who met offline. (While Sharabi and Dorrance-Hall (2024) do report lower marriage quality and stability for those who met on dating apps in the US, their effect sizes are modest and the reported marital quality is still high among both groups.)

Another possible reason for wanting states to stay out of the mobile dating market and instead focus their efforts on helping love-seekers to meet offline is that this circumvents several problems associated with the use of dating apps. One might think, for instance, of the fact that people feel less inhibited to engage in sexist, racist, and other obnoxious speech online than in real life (Carlson, 2020; Klincewicz et al., 2022, pp. 564–568); the fact that identity fraud is easier to commit on such apps than it is in person given the opportunities for users to hide behind other people's pictures, which is sometimes referred to as 'catfishing' (Simmons & Lee, 2020); and the fact that many queer places of sociability, such as gay bars and LGBTQ+ community centres, had to close over the past decade due to the popularity of Grindr in particular, which some blame for having raised levels of loneliness among sexual minorities (Powers, 2019).¹⁶

Two replies are in order. One is that although these are genuine problems, the fact that the demand for dating apps is unlikely to drop significantly anytime soon – on the contrary, some experts expect it to continue to grow for the foreseeable future (Sasidhara et al., 2018; Statista, 2023) – renders it doubtful as to whether investing in offline opportunities for love-seekers to meet could spark a widespread return to the old ways. The other thing to say is that it is unclear whether such a return would even be *desirable*, given that mobile dating has benefits vis-à-vis meeting offline that might well outweigh its drawbacks. Arguably the most important one is that it makes it considerably easier to find romantic partners for many people, who include night shift-workers; those working long hours (Schwartz & Velotta, 2018); those living in areas where there are few persons with their sexual orientation (Castro & Barrada, 2020);¹⁷ those with disabilities that impede their ability to leave the home (Marston et al., 2020); and those who are highly afraid to approach potential partners in real-life, perhaps because they are introverts or because they are very sensitive to rejection¹⁸ (Aretz et al., 2010; Orosz et al., 2016).

5 Concluding Remarks

That concludes my qualified defence of state-run dating apps. As I have sought to show, state-providers of dating apps seem generally better placed to help individuals find long-term romantic partners and protect those at risk of spending too much money and/or time on online dating than commercial providers such as Tinder, Bumble, and Badoo. This is not simply because they lack the profit-seeking objectives that incentivize the latter organisations from designing their apps in ways that gratuitously prolong people's quests for lasting love and cause some users to overspend money and/or time, although this is important. Regardless of precisely how state interests are construed, I argued that there is considerable overlap between the interests of love-seeking dating app-users and those of states due to the social and economic benefits associated with people having stable romantic relationships. I ended this article by defending state-run dating apps against (what I believe are) the most plausible objections to them, which asserted that for states to offer their own dating apps is unduly expensive; gives governments too much power; and constitutes

¹⁶ As one gay man comments on this development, 'it's so much easier to meet someone for a hookup on Grindr than it is to go to a bar by yourself. Especially if you've just moved to a new city, it's so easy to let the dating apps become your social life. It's harder to look for social situations where you might have to make more of an effort' (quoted in Hobbes, 2017).

¹⁷ To facilitate the search for individuals with minority gender identities and sexual orientations, OKCupid now offers 22 gender identity options to choose from, including 'bigender', 'pangender, and 'nonbinary' and 12 sexual orientations, including, 'pansexual', heteroflexible', and 'queer', although that of a 'sapiosexual' was recently removed (*Gender and Orientation on OkCupid*, n.d.).

¹⁸ Which is much less explicit on dating apps as people are only notified when someone matches with them, not when they are being swiped left on.

a less desirable way of promoting lasting romantic relationships than investing in offline opportunities for meeting potential partners.¹⁹

To prevent misunderstandings about these findings, let me reiterate that I have not argued that dating apps should be offered by authoritarian states. Given the high risks that these forms of technology will be used by such regimes to e.g. persecute sexual minorities or engage in morally objectionable forms of social engineering, for example by making it more difficult for some ethnic or religious groups to find partners, people living in unfree societies might well be better off if their states do not participate in the dating app-market. This is true especially, but not exclusively, when all private competitors are banned as in Iran.

Another thing to highlight is that even if, as it appears, these risks are significantly lower in contemporary liberal democracies, particularly in those with robust legal and institutional protections against abuses of state power such as the Scandinavian countries, the troubling legacies of governmental interference with people's private lives within many of these societies²⁰ suggests that precautionary measures should still be taken to reduce them. For example, I proposed that whatever else may be required, it will be necessary to have transparency laws requiring the algorithms of state-run dating apps to be published and to be explained to the general public, as well as to allow commercial dating apps to exist alongside state-owned ones. While such measures cannot wholly eliminate the danger of misuse and its concomitant harms, it is important to observe that based on this article's findings, this cannot reasonably be expected. For if I am right that the alternatives, namely having exclusively commercial dating apps within a society or having no dating apps at all, each carry high opportunity-costs – whereas the former gratuitously prolongs people's quest for lasting love and causes some users to overspend money and/or time on mobile dating, which are outcomes that not only have significant personal costs but also societal ones, the latter was found to make it a lot more difficult for certain groups to find romantic partners, such as night shift workers and sexual minorities - then it seems to follow that, up to a point, this sort of risk will be a price worth paying.

My hope is that future research will investigate in more depth exactly where this point is located and how likely it is that various contemporary states will stay clear of it if they do not do so already.

Acknowledgements I thank Martin Beckstein for helpful comments.

Authors' Contributions I wrote all of it.

Funding My research is supported by an ERC Starting Grant (101040374)

Data Availability Not relevant (this paper has no associated date or materials)

¹⁹ Which, it bears stressing, does not entail that such investments should not be made. All it means is that they should not function as a *substitute* for state-run dating apps.

 $^{^{20}}$ Which we saw in the most extreme cases involved forced sterilizations of individuals deemed unwanted.

Declarations

Ethics Approval and Consent to Participate Not relevant.

Consent for Publication Not relevant

Authors' Information I am an associate professor in philosophy at Ghent University, interested in social relationships among other topics.

Competing Interests The author has no relevant financial or non-financial interests to disclose.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/.

References

- Aanes, M. M., Mittelmark, M. B., & Hetland, J. (2010). Interpersonal stress and poor health: The mediating role of loneliness. *European Psychologist*, 15(1), 3–11. https://doi.org/10.1027/1016-9040/ a000003
- AARP Foundation. (2018). Loneliness and Social Connections: A National Survey of Adults 45 and Older. AARP Research. https://doi.org/10.26419/res.00246.001
- Abolfathi, N., & Santamaria, S. (2020). Dating Disruption—How Tinder Gamified an Industry. MIT Sloan Management Review. https://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/dating-disruption-how-tinder-gamif ied-an-industry/
- Alexopoulos, C., Timmermans, E., & McNallie, J. (2020). Swiping more, committing less: Unraveling the links among dating app use, dating app success, and intention to commit infidelity. *Computers* in Human Behavior, 102, 172–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2019.08.009
- Appscrip. (2022, August 17). Top 5 Online Dating Apps In Sweden. https://appscrip.com/blog/ top-5-online-dating-apps-in-sweden/
- Aretz, W., Demuth, I., Schmidt, K., & Vierlein, J. (2010). Partner search in the digital age. Psychological characteristics of online-dating-service-users and its contribution to the explanation of different patterns of utilization. *Journal of Business and Media Psychology*, 1, 8–16.
- Arntz, P. (2021, December 16). Grindr fined for selling user data to advertisers. Malwarebytes. https:// www.malwarebytes.com/blog/news/2021/12/grindr-fined-for-selling-user-data-to-advertisers
- Badoo. (2016, 07). Badoo Survey Examines Dating Behaviors Across the World. https://badoo.com/team/ press/91/
- Barrada, J. R., Castro, Á., del Río, E. F., & Ramos-Villagrasa, P. J. (2021). Do young dating app users and non-users differ in mating orientations? *Plos One*, *16*(2), e0246350. https://doi.org/10.1371/journ al.pone.0246350
- Bashford, A., & Levine, P. (2010). The Oxford Handbook of the History of Eugenics. Oxford University Press.
- BBC. (2020, June 1). Grindr removes "ethnicity filter" after complaints. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc. com/news/technology-52886167
- Beck, R. (2021, April 24). Dating apps: Is it worth paying a premium to find love? The Guardian. http:// www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2021/apr/24/dating-apps-premium-find-love-over-30
- Boost. (n.d.). Tinder. Retrieved September 9, 2021, from https://www.help.tinder.com/hc/en-us/articles/ 115004506186-Boost

- Brady, A., & Prentice, G. (2021). Are loot boxes addictive? Analyzing participant's physiological arousal while opening a loot box. *Games and Culture: A Journal of Interactive Media*, 16, 419–433. https://doi.org/10.1177/1555412019895359
- Branson, J. (2023a, May 6). Is The New Bumble Boost Worth It? Features & Review (2023). https://boost matches.com/bumble-boost/
- Branson, J. (2023b, May 9). *Tinder Super Like In 2023—Is it Creepy Or Worth it?* https://boostmatches. com/tinder-super-like/
- Branson, J. (2023c, May 10). *Tinder Super Boost Is it worth it? Review in 2023*. https://boostmatches. com/tinder-super-boost/
- Brooks, G. A., & Clark, L. (2019). Associations between loot box use, problematic gaming and gambling, and gambling-related cognitions. *Addictive Behaviors*, 96, 26–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh. 2019.04.009
- Brooks, M. (2019, January 4). The "Vegas Effect" of Our Screens. Psychology Today. https://www.psych ologytoday.com/us/blog/tech-happy-life/201901/the-vegas-effect-our-screens
- Burt, S. A., Donnellan, M. B., Humbad, M. N., Hicks, B. M., McGue, M., & Iacono, W. G. (2010). Does marriage inhibit antisocial behavior?: An examination of selection vs causation via a longitudinal twin design. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(12), 1309–1315. https://doi.org/10.1001/archg enpsychiatry.2010.159
- Cacioppo, J. T., Hawkley, L. C., & Thisted, R. A. (2010). Perceived Social Isolation Makes Me Sad: Five Year Cross-Lagged Analyses of Loneliness and Depressive Symptomatology in the Chicago Health, Aging, and Social Relations Study. *Psychology and Aging*, 25(2), 453–463. https://doi.org/ 10.1037/a0017216
- Carlson, B. (2020). Love and hate at the Cultural Interface: Indigenous Australians and dating apps. *Journal of Sociology*, 56(2), 133–150. https://doi.org/10.1177/1440783319833181
- Castro, Á., & Barrada, J. R. (2020). Dating Apps and Their Sociodemographic and Psychosocial Correlates: A Systematic Review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(18), 6500. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17186500
- Ceva, E., & Bocchiola, M. (2019). Ceva, E: Is Whistleblowing a Duty? (1st edition). Polity.
- Chavda, K. (2023, May 24). How Much Does it Cost to Develop a Dating App? *Prismetric*. https://www.prismetric.com/dating-app-development-cost/
- Chen, Y., Mathur, M. B., Case, B. W., & VanderWeele, T. J. (2023). Marital transitions during earlier adulthood and subsequent health and well-being in mid- to late-life among female nurses: An outcome-wide analysis. *Global Epidemiology*, 5, 100099. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloepi.2023.100099
- Coduto, K. D., Lee-Won, R. J., & Baek, Y. M. (2020). Swiping for trouble: Problematic dating application use among psychosocially distraught individuals and the paths to negative outcomes. *Journal* of Social and Personal Relationships, 37(1), 212–232. https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407519861153
- Consumers International. (2022). A consumer investigation into personalized pricing. https://www.consu mersinternational.org/media/369078/personalised_pricing_15_02_2022.pdf
- Crowdbotics. (2023). 2023 Cost to Build a Dating App. https://www.crowdbotics.com/cost-to-build-apptype/dating-app
- Curry, D. (2023, May 2). Dating App Revenue and Usage Statistics (2023). Business of Apps. https:// www.businessofapps.com/data/dating-app-market/
- de Vries, B. (2023). Selling visibility-boosts on dating apps: A problematic practice? *Ethics and Informa*tion Technology, 25(2), 30. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10676-023-09704-y
- Drummond, A., & Sauer, J. D. (2018). Video game loot boxes are psychologically akin to gambling. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 2(8), 530–532. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41562-018-0360-1
- Drummond, A., Sauer, J. D., Hall, L. C., Zendle, D., & Loudon, M. R. (2020). Why loot boxes could be regulated as gambling. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 4(10), Article 10. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41562-020-0900-3
- Dykstra, P. A. (2009). Older adult loneliness: Myths and realities. *European Journal of Ageing*, 6(2). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-009-0110-3
- Dykstra, P. A., & Fokkema, T. (2007). Social and Emotional Loneliness Among Divorced and Married Men and Women: Comparing the Deficit and Cognitive Perspectives. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, 29(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1080/01973530701330843
- Eharmony. (2023, February 6). Why singles are 'addicted' to dating apps eharmony UK. Eharmony. https://www.eharmony.co.uk/labs/app-dicted-to-love/
- EIGE. (2023). The costs of gender-based violence in the European Union. EIGE. https://eige.europa.eu/ newsroom/news/gender-based-violence-costs-eu-eu366-billion-year?language_content_entity=en

- First, D. (2018). Will big data algorithms dismantle the foundations of liberalism? AI & SOCIETY, 33(4), 545–556. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00146-017-0733-4
- Flora, J., & Segrin, C. (2000). Relationship Development in Dating Couples: Implications for Relational Satisfaction and Loneliness. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 17(6), 811–825. https:// doi.org/10.1177/0265407500176006
- Forbruker. (2020). Out of Control: How Consumers are Exploited by the Online Advertising Industry. Forbruker.
- Ge, F., Lembke, J., & Pietromonaco, P. R. (2020). Intimate Relationships and Physical Health. In *The Wiley Encyclopedia of Health Psychology* (pp. 337–345). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/9781119057840.ch83
- Gender and Orientation on OkCupid. (n.d.). OkCupid. Retrieved May 30, 2023, from https://help.okcup id.com/hc/en-us/articles/5221207615629-Gender-and-Orientation-on-OkCupid
- Gieselmann, J., & Rasch, A. (2021). Platform Investment Incentives: Dating and Fake Profiles. https:// www.tse-fr.eu/sites/default/files/TSE/documents/conf/2021/doctoral_workshop/gieselmann.pdf
- Goldfine, J. (2021, March 1). The business of dating apps: How do swipes actually make money? https:// www.business.com/articles/how-dating-apps-make-money-tinder-bumble/
- [Guys] How many matches do you get from a boost? (2018, December 11). [Reddit Post]. R/Tinder. www. reddit.com/r/Tinder/comments/a56tzb/guys_how_many_matches_do_you_get_from_a_boost/
- Hantke-Domas, M. (2003). The Public Interest Theory of Regulation: Non-Existence or Misinterpretation? European Journal of Law and Economics, 15(2), 165–194. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1021814416688
- Harris, A., Gous, G., de Wet, B., & Griffiths, M. D. (2021). The Relationship Between Gambling Event Frequency, Motor Response Inhibition, Arousal, and Dissociative Experience. *Journal of Gambling Studies*, 37(1), 241–268. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10899-020-09955-0
- Helm, B. (2021). Love. In E. N. Zalta (Ed.), *The Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy* (Fall 2021). Metaphysics Research Lab, Stanford University. https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/fall2021/entries/love/
- Her, Y.-C., & Timmermans, E. (2021). Tinder blue, mental flu? Exploring the associations between Tinder use and well-being. *Information, Communication & Society*, 24(9), 1303–1319. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/1369118X.2020.1764606
- HM Government. (2018). A connected society A strategy for tackling loneliness. https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/750909/6.4882_DCMS_ Loneliness_Strategy_web_Update.pdf
- Hobbes, M. (2017, March 2). Why Didn't Gay Rights Cure Gay Loneliness? The Huffington Post. https:// highline.huffingtonpost.com/articles/en/gay-loneliness/
- Holwerda, T. J., Deeg, D. J. H., Beekman, A. T. F., Tilburg, T. G. van, Stek, M. L., Jonker, C., & Schoevers, R. A. (2012). Feelings of loneliness, but not social isolation, predict dementia onset: Results from the Amsterdam Study of the Elderly (AMSTEL). *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*, jnnp-2012-302755. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp-2012-302755
- Hu, Y., Wang, H., Zhou, Y., Guo, Y., Li, L., Luo, B., & Xu, F. (2021). Dating with Scambots: Understanding the Ecosystem of Fraudulent Dating Applications. *IEEE Transactions on Dependable and Secure Computing*, 18(3), 1033–1050. https://doi.org/10.1109/TDSC.2019.2908939
- Kansspel Comissie. (2018). Onderzoeksrapport Loot boxen. Kansspel Comissie. https://www.gamin gcommission.be/opencms/export/sites/default/jhksweb_nl/documents/onderzoeksrapport-lootboxen-final-publicatie.pdf
- Kent, C. (2015, January 20). *Tinder review: A woman's perspective*. The Telegraph. https://www.teleg raph.co.uk/men/relationships/10317832/Tinder-review-a-womans-perspective.html
- Kim, T. W., & Routledge, B. R. (2022). Why a Right to an Explanation of Algorithmic Decision-Making Should Exist: A Trust-Based Approach. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 32(1), 75–102. https://doi.org/ 10.1017/beq.2021.3
- Klincewicz, M., Frank, L. E., & Jane, E. (2022). The Ethics of Matching: Mobile and Web-Based Dating and Hook Up Platforms. In B. D. Earp, C. Chambers, & L. Watson (Eds.), *Routledge Handbook of Philosophy of Sex and Sexuality*. Routledge. https://philarchive.org/rec/KLITEO-8
- Laat, P. B. de. (2022). Algorithmic Decision-Making Employing Profiling: Will Trade Secrecy Protection Render the Right to Explanation Toothless? *Ethics and Information Technology*, 24(2). https://doi. org/10.1007/s10676-022-09642-1
- Linnet, J., Rømer Thomsen, K., Møller, A., & Callesen, M. B. (2010). Event frequency, excitement and desire to gamble, among pathological gamblers. *International Gambling Studies*, 10(2), 177–188. https://doi.org/10.1080/14459795.2010.502181

- List, C., & Pettit, P. (2011). Group Agency: The Possibility, Design, and Status of Corporate Agents. Oxford University Press.
- Londero-Santos, A., Natividade, J. C., & Féres-Carneiro, T. (2021). Do Romantic Relationships Promote Happiness? Relationships' Characteristics as Predictors of Subjective Well-Being. *Interpersona: An International Journal on Personal Relationships*, 15(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.5964/ijpr.4195
- López-Sánchez, M., Belso-Martinez, J., & Hervas-Oliver, J. L. (2019). A Review of Economic Consequences and Costs of Male Violence Against Women. *Indian Journal of Gender Studies*, 26, 424– 434. https://doi.org/10.1177/0971521519861194
- Lovine, A. (2020, October 1). "Doomswiping" is the latest pandemic coping mechanism. Mashable. https://mashable.com/article/doomswiping-doomscrolling-dating-apps
- Lucero-Prisno, D. E., III., Kouwenhoven, M. B. N., Vicerra, P. M. M., Ma, Z. F., Méndez, M. J. G., Gacutno-Evardone, A. J. A., Manirambona, E., Gyeltshen, D., & Musa, S. S. (2022). The challenges of the low birth rate in China. *Public Health Challenges*, 1(2), e8. https://doi.org/10.1002/pub2.8
- Luhmann, M., & Hawkley, L. C. (2016). Age differences in loneliness from late adolescence to oldest old age. Developmental Psychology, 52(6), 943–959. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000117
- Marston, H. R., Niles-Yokum, K., Earle, S., Gomez, B., & Lee, D. M. (2020). OK Cupid, Stop Bumbling around and Match Me Tinder: Using Dating Apps Across the Life Course. *Gerontology and Geriatric Medicine*, 6, 2333721420947498. https://doi.org/10.1177/2333721420947498
- Mickiewicz, D. (2020, July 29). *How Much Does It Cost to Make a Dating App?* VironIT. https://vironit. com/cost-to-make-a-dating-app
- Morahan, G. (2023, February 13). *Revealed: The dating apps making the most money*. https://businesspl us.ie/tech/tinder-fifth-lucrative-dating-app/
- Nader, K. (2020). Dating through the filters. Social Philosophy and Policy, 37(2), 237–248. https://doi. org/10.1017/S0265052521000133
- NCADV. (2020). Domestic violence fact sheet. https://assets.speakcdn.com/assets/2497/domestic_viole nce-2020080709350855.pdf?1596828650457
- Neuts, D. E. (2023, April 11). Tinder Is Testing Tinder Vault, a \$500 a Month Subscription. Subscription Insider. https://www.subscriptioninsider.com/type-of-subscription-business/subscription-apps/ tinder-is-testing-tinder-vault-a-500-a-month-subscription
- Orosz, G., Tóth-Király, I., Bőthe, B., & Melher, D. (2016). Too many swipes for today: The development of the Problematic Tinder Use Scale (PTUS). *Journal of Behavioral Addictions*, 5(3), 518–523. https://doi.org/10.1556/2006.5.2016.016
- Pancholi, M. (2022, January 24). How Much Does It Cost to Develop an App Like Tinder. Brainvire.Com. https://www.brainvire.com/blog/develop-app-like-tinder/
- Peltzman, S. (2023). The Socio Political Demography of Happiness (SSRN Scholarly Paper 4508123). https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4508123
- Pew Research Center. (2020). 10 facts about Americans and online dating. Pew Research Center. https:// www.pewresearch.org/internet/wp-content/uploads/sites/9/2020/02/PI_2020.02.06_Online-Dating TOPLINE.pdf
- Porter, A. (2022, September 2). Meete: The Dating App Where Women Are Paid to Talk to Men. *Vice*. https://www.vice.com/en/article/4axaw9/meete-app-make-money
- Potarca, G. (2020). The demography of swiping right. An overview of couples who met through dating apps in Switzerland. PLOS ONE, 15(12), e0243733. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0243733
- Powers, N. (2019, July 17). "Zero Feet Away" But as Lonely as Ever: Grindr's Impact on Queer Spaces and Community—Samuel Centre For Social Connectedness—Samuel Centre For Social Connectedness. https://www.socialconnectedness.org/zero-feet-away-but-as-lonely-as-ever-grindrs-impacton-queer-spaces-and-community/
- Rawls, J. (2001). The Law of Peoples: With "The Idea of Public Reason Revisited" (Revised ed. edition). Harvard University Press.
- Reif, L. C. (2004). *The Ombudsman, Good Governance, and the International Human Rights System*. Martinus Nijhoff Publishers.
- Reilly, P. R. (2015). Eugenics and Involuntary Sterilization: 1907–2015. Annual Review of Genomics and Human Genetics, 16, 351–368. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-genom-090314-024930
- Reuters. (2021a, July 21). Iran launches matchmaking app as fertility rates fall. *Reuters*. https://www. reuters.com/world/middle-east/iran-launches-matchmaking-app-fertility-rates-fall-2021-07-20/
- Reuters. (2021b, July 21). Iran's state-approved dating app "Hamdam" comes with marriage consultants. The National. https://www.thenationalnews.com/mena/2021/07/21/irans-state-approved-dating-app-hamdam-comes-with-marriage-consultants/

- Rosenfeld, M. (2018). Are Tinder and Dating Apps Changing Dating and Mating in the USA? In J. Van Hook, S. M. McHale, & V. King (Eds.), *Families and Technology* (pp. 103–117). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-95540-7_6
- Sampson, R. J., Laub, J. H., & Wimer, C. (2006). Does Marriage Reduce Crime? A Counterfactual Approach to Within-Individual Causal Effects*. *Criminology*, 44(3), 465–508. https://doi.org/10. 1111/j.1745-9125.2006.00055.x
- Sasidhara, A., Taticchi, P., & Jain, P. (2018). Future of Dating: The impact of AI and machine learning on love. https://www.imperial.ac.uk/news/194152/by-2037-half-babies-likely-born/
- Saxena, P. (2022, December 5). How much does it cost to build a dating app? *Appinventiv*. https://appinventiv.com/blog/cost-to-build-a-dating-app/
- Schwartz, P., & Velotta, N. (2018). Online Dating: Changing Intimacy One Swipe at a Time? In J. Van Hook, S. M. McHale, & V. King (Eds.), *Families and Technology* (pp. 57–88). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-95540-7_4
- Selterman, D., & Gideon, S. (2022). Experiences of Romantic Attraction Are Similar Across Dating Apps and Offline Dates in Young Adults. *Journal of Social Psychology Research*, 145–163. https:// doi.org/10.37256/jspr.1220221542
- Shakuro. (n.d.). *How to Create A Dating App And How Much Does It Cost*. Retrieved May 29, 2023, from https://shakuro.com/blog/how-to-create-a-dating-app-how-much-it-costs
- Sharabi, L. L., & Dorrance-Hall, E. (2024). The online dating effect: Where a couple meets predicts the quality of their marriage. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 150, 107973. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. chb.2023.107973
- Simmons, M., & Lee, J. S. (2020). Catfishing: A Look into Online Dating and Impersonation. In G. Meiselwitz (Ed.), Social Computing and Social Media. Design, Ethics, User Behavior, and Social Network Analysis (pp. 349–358). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-49570-1_24
- Statista. (2023). Online Dating-Worldwide. Statista. https://www.statista.com/outlook/dmo/eservices/ dating-services/online-dating/worldwide
- Super Boost. (n.d.). Tinder. Retrieved September 9, 2021, from https://www.help.tinder.com/hc/en-us/ articles/360029087891-Super-Boost
- The Economist. (2019, October 5). Japan's state-owned version of Tinder. *The Economist*. https://www.economist.com/asia/2019/10/03/japans-state-owned-version-of-tinder
- Thomas, M. F., Binder, A., Stevic, A., & Matthes, J. (2023). 99 + matches but a spark ain't one: Adverse psychological effects of excessive swiping on dating apps. *Telematics and Informatics*, 78, 101949. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2023.101949
- Timmermans, E., & Courtois, C. (2018). From Swiping to Casual Sex and/or Committed Relationships: Exploring the Experiences of Tinder Users. *The Information Society*, 34, 59–70. https://doi.org/10. 1080/01972243.2017.1414093
- Timmermans, E., & De Caluwé, E. (2017). Development and validation of the Tinder Motives Scale (TMS). Computers in Human Behavior, 70, 341–350. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2017.01.028
- Tseng, K. (2022, March 22). *The Bias and Contradiction of Dating Apps*. Viterbi Conversations in Ethics. https://vce.usc.edu/weekly-news-profile/the-bias-and-contradiction-of-dating-apps/
- Unhjem, L., Hoss, L., Roberts, B., & VanderTuin, S. (2021). Swipe Right for... My Therapist? Ethical Considerations for Therapists Using Dating Apps. *Contemporary Family Therapy*, 43, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10591-020-09561-7
- United Nations. (2020). World Population Ageing 2020 Highlights. 47.
- Vágó, A. (2022, April 21). The Unethical Nature Of Dating Apps. *ILLUMINATION*. https://medium.com/ illumination/the-unethical-nature-of-dating-apps-b12459d8b604
- VidaSelect. (2023). Tinder Plus VS Tinder Gold VS Tinder Platinum [2023]. https://www.vidaselect.com/ tinder-plus-vs-tinder-gold/
- Wiederhold, B. K. (2021). How COVID Has Changed Online Dating—And What Lies Ahead. *Cyberpsy-chology, Behavior, and Social Networking*, 24(7), 435–436. https://doi.org/10.1089/cyber.2021. 29219.editorial
- Winters, K. C., Chung, T., Stinchfield, R., Kassel, J. D., & Conrad, M. (2012). Addictions and Adolescence. In V. S. Ramachandran (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of Human Behavior (Second Edition)* (pp. 9–21). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-375000-6.00004-5
- World Population Review. (2023). *Tinder Users by Country 2023*. https://worldpopulationreview.com/ country-rankings/tinder-users-by-country

Zendle, D., & Cairns, P. (2019). Loot boxes are again linked to problem gambling: Results of a replication study. *PLOS ONE*, *14*(3), e0213194. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0213194

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.